

COUNCIL	Agenda Item 2(a)
15 July 2010	Brighton & Hove City Council

BRIGHTON & HOVE CITY COUNCIL

COUNCIL

4.30pm 18 MARCH 2010

COUNCIL CHAMBER, HOVE TOWN HALL

MINUTES

Present: Councillors Mrs Norman (Chairman), Peltzer Dunn (Deputy Chairman), Alford, Allen, Barnett, Bennett, Brown, Carden, Caulfield, Cobb, Davey, Davis, Drake, Duncan, Elgood, Fallon-Khan, Fryer, Hamilton, Harmer-Strange, Hawkes, Hyde, Janio, Kemble, Kennedy, Kitcat, Lepper, Marsh, McCaffery, Meadows, Mears, Mitchell, Morgan, K Norman, Older, Oxley, Phillips, Pidgeon, Randall, Rufus, Simpson, Simson, Smart, Smith, Steedman, Taylor, C Theobald, G Theobald, Turton, Wakefield-Jarrett, Watkins, Wells, West, Wrighton and Young.

PART ONE

56. STATUTORY OR VOLUNTARY DISCLOSURE BY COUNCILLORS OF INTERESTS IN MATTERS APPEARING ON THE AGENDA.

- 56.1 The Mayor drew the Council's attention to Item No. 65(b), Review of Members Allowances, on the agenda and stated that all councillors held a personal and prejudicial interest in the item. However, it was not practical to prevent them from voting on the matter and therefore all councillors had a general dispensation, in order to be able to consider and vote on the matter. She therefore sought agreement, which was given, to take the declaration of personal interests from all councillors as having been declared.
- 56.2 Councillor Harmer-Strange declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Item 71(b) on the agenda as he was involved in letting properties and stated he would withdraw from the Chamber when the item was considered;
- 56.3 Councillors Wells, Bennett, Simson, Peltzer Dunn and Janio declared a personal but non-prejudicial interest in Item 71(b) on the agenda;
- 56.4 Councillors Mitchell and Turton declared a personal but non-prejudicial interest in Item 71(c) on the agenda by way of their employment connections.

57. TO APPROVE AS A CORRECT RECORD THE MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL COUNCIL AND ORDINARY COUNCIL MEETINGS HELD ON 28TH JANUARY AND THE BUDGET COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON THE 25TH FEBRUARY 2010 (COPIES ATTACHED).

57.1 The minutes of the Special Council meeting held on the 28th January 2010 were approved and signed by the Mayor as a correct record of the proceedings.

57.2 The minutes of the last meeting held on the 28th January 2010 were approved and signed by the Mayor as a correct record of the proceedings, subject to following amendments:

- (a) The inclusion of the word 'not' in paragraph 52.22 so that it reads, "Councillor Lepper moved an amendment, seconded by Councillor Morgan, which was not accepted by Councillor Fryer."
- (b) The inclusion of the word 'not' in paragraph 52.10 so that it reads, "Councillor Allen moved an amendment, seconded by Councillor Hamilton, which was not accepted by Councillor Randall.

The Mayor noted that the amendment moved by Councillor Allen had not been accepted by Councillor Randall and therefore put the proposed amendment to the vote, which was carried."

57.3 The minutes of the Budget Council meeting held on the 25th February 2010 were approved and signed by the Mayor as a correct record of the proceedings.

58. MAYOR'S COMMUNICATIONS.

58.1 The Mayor stated that she was delighted to have the opportunity on behalf of the Council to congratulate the City Planning Team who had been awarded the National Planning Award for Sustainable Communities. It was the top award for planning for sustainable development and was presented recently to the City Planning team and the developer BioRegional Quintain for their work on the 'One' Brighton development and the wider New England Quarter.

58.2 The mayor noted that the judges' commented in particular on the City Planning team's positive approach and their ability to work in partnership to 'really make things happen'. She then called on Councillor Geoffrey Theobald, Cabinet Member for Environment to present the award to Jeanette Walsh, Head of Development Control.

58.3 The Mayor then drew the council's attention to the Brighton & Hove Marathon which was taking place on the 18th April and reminded colleagues that they could sponsor her by clicking onto the various mayoral charity links.

58.4 The Mayor stated that she was aware the Leader of the Council wished to move a procedural motion and called on Councillor Mears.

- 58.5 Councillor Mears stated that in having regard to Item 65(b) on the agenda, Review of Members Allowances, and the discussion at the recent Governance Committee meeting, she wished to move that the both items 65(a) and 65(b) be deferred to allow for further discussions between the Leaders of the Groups and the Independent Remuneration Panel before final recommendations were considered by the council. She wished to place on record her appreciation of the work undertaken by the Panel, but felt that in view of the lack of consensus at the Governance Committee, it would be beneficial to ask the Panel to look further at its recommendations and to receive the views of the Leaders.
- 58.6 Councillor Oxley formally seconded the motion.
- 58.7 Councillor Randall queried whether there would be an opportunity to debate the motion and sought clarification from the Monitoring Officer.
- 58.8 The Monitoring Officer stated that as a procedural motion had been moved, the Mayor as the Chairman of the meeting could take the views of the Leaders or put the motion to the Council for a view.
- 58.9 The Mayor indicated that having had a procedural motion moved, she was inclined to put the motion straight to the vote.
- 58.10 Councillor Kitcat requested a recorded vote be taken, which was supported by a sufficient number of councillors.
- 58.11 The Mayor noted that a recorded vote had been requested and put the motion for Item No's. 65(a) and 65(b) to be deferred from consideration to the vote;

	NAME	FOR	AGAINST	ABSTAIN
Cllr	Alford	X		
	Allen	X		
	Barnett	X		
	Bennett	X		
	Brown	X		
	Carden	X		
	Caulfield	X		
	Cobb	X		
	Davey		X	
	Davis	X		
	Drake	X		
	Duncan		X	
	Elgood		X	
	Fallon-Khan	X		
	Fryer		X	
	Hamilton	X		
	Harmer-Strange	X		
	Hawkes	X		
	Hyde	X		
	Janio	X		

	Kemble	X		
	Kennedy		X	
	Kitcat		X	
	Lepper	X		
	Marsh	X		
	McCaffery	X		
	Meadows	X		
	Mears	X		
	Mitchell	X		
	Morgan	X		
	Norman, Ann	X		
	Norman, Ken	X		
	Older	X		
	Oxley	X		
	Peltzer Dunn	X		
	Phillips		X	
	Pidgeon	X		
	Randall		X	
	Rufus		X	
	Simpson	X		
	Simson	X		
	Smart	X		
	Smith	X		
	Steedman		X	
	Taylor		X	
	Theobald, Carol	X		
	Theobald, Geoffrey	X		
	Turton	X		
	Wakefield-Jarrett		X	
	Watkins		X	
	Wells	X		
	West		X	
	Wrighton		X	
	Young	X		
	Total	39	15	

58.12 The motion was carried.

59. TO RECEIVE PETITIONS AND E-PETITIONS.

59.1 The Mayor invited the submission of petitions from councillors. She reminded the Council that petitions would be referred to the appropriate decision-making body without debate and the councillor presenting the petition would be invited to attend the meeting to which the petition was referred.

59.2 Councillor Harmer-Strange presented a petition signed by 26 residents concerning parking in Hayes Close.

- 59.3 Councillor Barnett presented a petition signed by 134 residents concerning parking outside of Goldstone School.
- 59.4 Councillor Hamilton presented a petition signed by 164 residents, which complemented a previous petition concerning the planned use of Hangleton Bottom.
- 59.5 Councillor Bennett presented a petition signed by 110 residents concerning the 27a Bus service.
- 59.6 Councillor Davey presented a petition signed by 497 residents concerning a crossing for York Place.
- 59.7 Councillor Mitchell presented a petition signed by 29 residents concerning Parking Waivers for Traders in Camelford Street.
- 59.8 Councillor Morgan presented a petition signed by 350 residents concerning the closure of the Whitehawk Youth & Community Centre.
- 59.9 Councillor Elgood presented a petition signed by 12 residents of Waterloo Street concerning the reinstatement of a lamp post.
- 59.10 The Mayor noted that there were two e-petitions to be presented in addition to the paper petitions.
- 59.11 Councillor Elgood presented an E-petition signed by 40 residents concerning a request to bring the parking contract back in-house.
- 59.12 Councillor Kemble presented an E-petition signed by 37 residents of Worcester Villas requesting that consultation take place on the provision of a parking scheme.

60. WRITTEN QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC.

60.1 The Mayor reported that two written question had been received from a members of the public and invited Ms. Hill to come forward and address the council.

60.2 Ms. Hill asked the following question;

“Why is the Council considering the inappropriate development of a Downland greenfield site on urban fringe bordering a housing development as a waste recycling facility, instead of a brownfield site, with no reference in Agenda Item 47, to the detrimental effect on the local community who are united in their opposition to this proposal, both in potential devaluation of their properties, (20% according to local agents,) and the detrimental health and polluting effect of dust, (potentially containing hazardous chemicals, even asbestos,) noise, and necessary implementation of at least another lane in the Sainsbury’s link road?”

60.3 Councillor Fallon-Khan replied, Thank you very much for coming to Council this afternoon and thank you for your question.

I am very glad that you have highlighted the concerns of yourself and the community. It is important and welcome that you do so.

I am afraid that since 2005 when the previous Labour Administration signed off Hangleton Bottom - which I assume is the area that you are referring to - as a site designated for waste, we have been under an obligation to at least see what interest there is from business. At the moment we have no information at all with which to consult residents. It is also important to recognise that this Administration has placed a great emphasis on community facilities, which this area has also been designated for.

We are not considering any specific development at all – no-one has come forward with any proposal. All we are doing is trying to find out what, if any, interest there is. Once we have that we will openly share it with residents and I would urge you to keep in touch so we can discuss anything else to do with the site.”

60.4 Ms. Hill asked the following supplementary question;

“Referring to my previous question, we have researched local estate agents who uniformly claim a potential loss of 20% on property values in the vicinity of Hangleton Bottom, at present an Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty, and state that as soon as it were official that a commercial waste facility had the go ahead properties could even become temporarily unsaleable until building of the facility was completed.

Bearing in mind local residents received two generous compensation payments from the Highways Agency when each of the A27 and the Sainsbury’s link road were built, has the Council costed in appropriate compensation payments to all the local householders in the vicinity should this plan be implemented?”

60.5 Councillor Fallon-Khan replied “Thank you very much for your supplementary question. I think what’s worth keeping in mind and in perspective is where we’re at at the moment. Since 2005, when the previous Administration put it into the Local Plan, there has been nothing that has gone on at all. What you would be talking about is something years down the line and at any stage in between now and then any scheme at any point could be abandoned, so whatever may or may not result from being put on to that land is too far down the road for us to give you a real answer on how we would address residents’ property prices going down by 20% because we just don’t know: we have no information at all, so where we’re at at the moment is the very beginning of just trying to find out after five years what interest there may be and then we can act upon that.

As far as costing for compensation is concerned, there would be nothing in the budget for it because we don’t have any information at all about what the interest is, so at the moment all I can say to you is that whatever information has been given to you or whatever information you have read, we are right at the beginning of just trying to find out what interest there is. It is as harmless as that and as I have said I would urge you at any point during any conversations to do with this particular site to come and see me and we will give you as much information as we will have ourselves, so that we can share that with residents and residents can come to us and explain their concerns and we will take those on board.”

60.6 The Mayor thanked Ms. Hill for her questions and invited Ms. Summers to come forward and address the council.

60.7 Ms. Summers asked the following question;

“I would like to ask about speed cameras in Brighton & Hove: According to Councillor Theobald (in response to a question last December) “Speed cameras can only be installed where specific criteria are met and are associated with casualties and excessive speed”. Please could you tell me whether such criteria are enforceable by law and whether such a law is only applicable locally or has been set by Central Government? If, on the other hand, it is driven by local policy, please could you tell me what that policy is and where I might access it?”

Councillor Theobald replied, “The criteria for installing speed cameras is agreed by members of the Sussex Safer Roads Partnership and this includes the three local highways Authorities, that’s West Sussex County Council, East Sussex County Council and Brighton & Hove City Council, and Sussex Police and there are other members there, The Fire Brigade and the two counties as well.

The criteria follows guidance issued by the Department for Transport and takes into consideration the length of road, the number of personal injury collisions in the previous three years, and the speeds of vehicles.

Further information about speed cameras and the criteria is available from the Sussex Safer Roads Partnership website which is www.SussexSaferRoads.gov.uk . I wouldn’t expect you to write that down but officers will be delighted to give you that information, they have a website and that should give you all the information you want in that connection.”

60.8 Ms. Summers asked the following supplementary question;

“Is the Administration planning to install any traffic calming measures at all in hot spots such as Preston Circus and York Place before a pedestrian or cyclist becomes a casualty or will that only happen when either becomes a statistic?”

60.9 Councillor Theobald replied, “Well, I am always very pleased to try and answer questions but actually that supplementary didn’t really have very much to do with the first question which was about cameras. Well it was about cameras and now we’re verging off to specific areas, so quite frankly, I think if you would like to write to me I’ll respond but, quite frankly, we’re talking about cameras and your supplementary which is supposed to give you further information on the question, that wasn’t the case.”

60.10 The Mayor thanked Ms. Summers for her questions.

61. DEPUTATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC.

61.1 The Mayor noted that no Deputations had been received for the current meeting.

62. WRITTEN QUESTIONS FROM COUNCILLORS.

62.1 The Mayor reminded the council that councillors' questions and the replies from the appropriate councillor were now taken as read by reference to the list included in the addendum, which had been circulated as detailed below. She also noted that she had accepted a further question from Councillor Hawkes which had been inadvertently left out of the original list of questions that had been submitted.

62.2 (a) Councillor Carden asked:

"Can the Cabinet Member of Environment confirm that assisted collections of waste for older and disabled people are continuing to be updated and adhered to when relief crews are sent to collect refuse and recycling?"

62.3 Councillor Theobald replied,

"I can confirm that we do update our records when we receive a request for an assisted collection service from a resident."

62.4 Councillor Carden asked a supplementary question, "Firstly, Councillor Theobald, could I ask that the question that I put is properly answered.

I quite understand that crews get a list that they work to but my question appertains to relief crews. When we've got a problem in my local area it appears that every week after vehicles break down and they send just about anyone they can out with a refuse wagon to pick up the residue of the waste that's left behind and half the time they do not know where the disabled people are living that have their assisted collection. They just come on to me and want to know what the hell's going on, so that's what I ask: do the relief crews have a list of where all these are because I'm sure they don't?"

62.5 Councillor Theobald replied, "Yes, I will. My colleague, Councillor Pidgeon, actually raised virtually the same point to me and you're quite right to raise the issue that when relief crews are used our older and disabled people should receive exactly the same level of service as they would do when the normal crew are there. Officers are looking at this to ensure that there is always a consistency of service.

I do take your point, you know, very seriously and if there is anything specific then Gillian Marston, our Assistant Director, will be very pleased to come back to you but we are certainly aiming to get a consistency when there are relief crews out and you are quite right to raise the point."

62.6 Councillor Kitcat asked a further supplementary question, "I think instead of handing out awards, perhaps Councillor Theobald should be receiving one for the least informative answers to questions.

Given that foot pedal communal bins were easier to use for the elderly and less able Councillor and that they would result in a lower number of people needing assisted collections, why are the foot pedal bins being phased out? Residents are bemoaning their loss."

62.7 Councillor Theobald replied, "I don't really think that's got anything to do with the original question, Madam Mayor."

62.8 (b) Councillor Meadows asked,

"Before 1996 when highways were under the control of East Sussex County Council, there was a by-law that allowed for police and council traffic officers to remove cars parked on grass verges. Would Brighton and Hove City Council look into reinstating this by-law so that it could also include cycle lanes, as well as grass verges?"

62.9 Councillor Theobald replied,

"Thank you for your question. Whilst I do not believe there has ever been a by-law in place dealing with these offences, there is the Local Act known as The East Sussex Act 1981 which does allow the Council to prosecute in the Magistrates Court for the offence of driving over a verge. To enforce under this legislation would be slow and costly. There are a number of reasons for this, including the need for witness evidence of the offence actually taking place. Similarly, to introduce, monitor and enforce a new by-law would be resource intensive.

There are other avenues that we can now consider with the introduction in 2008 of the Traffic Management Act. We can already enforce where there are double or single yellow lines in place. Where these restrictions are not in place, it would be possible to look at introducing a new Traffic Regulation Order prohibiting parking on the verge and over cycle lanes. This could be enforced by Civil Enforcement Officers using the existing infrastructure already in place. There would, however, be a cost to doing this as officers would need to complete the TRO process, including advertisements and consultation and would need to purchase and erect the approved signage."

62.10 Councillor Meadows asked a supplementary question, "Thank you Councillor Theobald for your detailed response. However, residents in my Ward are continually asking that something is done to prevent cars and vans parking on grass banks, where vans have slid down the bank to end up resting against the gate of some person's home with the result that they are trapped in their own home. Residents raised concerns at the Moulsecoomb Local Action Team and were told by officers of this council that the old Local Act or by-law gave them the authority to deal with these offending vehicles.

With regard to vehicles parking on cycles lanes, I am sure you will appreciate it is a real health and safety hazard for cyclists and pedestrians alike, so I would ask that the council undertake further investigations as I could see from the Argus report that it is not just my Ward of Moulsecoomb and Bevendean who would appreciate your support on this matter but that Conservative Wards may also be affected."

62.11 Councillor Theobald replied, "Well Councillor Meadows, of course, lives in a Conservative Ward and she is well aware as I am that this is actually a problem which goes right the way across the city and I accept that. When you are either using public transport or driving or walking around this city you see more and more people parking on grass verges and it's very frustrating and very annoying.

What I have tried to do in this answer and it is a detailed answer and I have spent some time actually on this answer, because if I could find an easy way to try and resolve this issue then I would certainly come back to you. I am just looking at my predecessor and I am sure she will say the same, this is not an easy answer to come back upon.

Obviously if you have a residents' parking scheme then it's properly controlled and you don't get this problem. I'm not saying that to advocate a residents' parking, I am just making that as a point, but it does annoy me when I see cars destroying our grass verges and at the last council meeting I answered a similar question because Councillor Bennett raised exactly the same point along the Dyke Road. Of course, if you do embark upon the sort of course that it's suggested that we could do, you will need witnesses, you need to put signs up and, you know, it's not an easy task, you will finish up with displacement and then you'll have another set of people saying, well the cars now have nowhere to go, therefore they're parking in another stretch.

It's a very valid point that you raise and I wish there was an easy solution to it. I am very happy to confirm that I will continue to talk to officers on this issue because I do think it is an important one for the city as a whole but I don't pretend that there is an easy answer to it. I've tried to set it out here, lawyers will be happy to speak to you and give you further information on how we could go about these things and I am quite pleased to discuss this with you or any Member, you know, outside this Chamber."

62.12 Councillor West asked a further supplementary question, "As I understand it the cycle lanes up Dyke Road, for example, are merely advisory and that's why members of the public are able to park there and not be prosecuted and moved on, despite the fact that most of those houses there have driveways and there is also ample parking space in side roads.

Would Councillor Theobald pledge to make all those advisory cycle lanes mandatory so that it is possible to enforce moving cars on, so that cyclists can actually use those cycle lanes rather than being endangered by having to ride out in the road, skipping round cars that are parked in the cycle lane?"

62.13 Councillor Theobald replied, "I do have sympathy with what Councillor West has just said but again I would refer you to the answer that I gave to Councillor Bennett at the last meeting which did refer to those cycle lanes in Dyke Road. If this council was minded to make them mandatory; if we were minded to do that and then we would have to go through consultations, traffic orders and such like, there would be displacement of vehicles into the side roads. I only make that point. I don't represent either of those Wards on either side of the Dyke Road and obviously if the Councillors came to me and said look this is something that our residents would like then that is something that I would take very seriously."

62.14 (c) Councillor Hawkes asked,

"Would the Cabinet Member for Children's Services welcome the Government scheme to provide free laptops and internet to children from low income families - I'm aware that some schools have sent information to families that have children that benefit from free

school meals regarding free laptops, but please may the Cabinet Member confirm that this is the case for all schools?”

62.15 Councillor Brown replied.

“Home Access is a government programme that helps eligible low-income families to buy a computer and internet access to support learning at home. The programme is for families in England. To apply for a Home Access Grant, you must be a parent or guardian responsible for and living with a child who:

- is in school years 3 to 9 (normally aged 7-14)
- has never had a computer from Computers For Pupils or the Home Access programme
- is eligible for Free School Meals, and
- is named on the Child Benefit award letter.

Head teachers were briefed by Officers about this scheme. They were sent a follow up letter and a letter to send to parents. The take up is being monitored by a government organisation, BECTA, and we know that to date 23% of eligible families have applied. Officers will remind Head teachers about the scheme during the next round of briefings.”

62.16 Councillor Hawkes asked a supplementary question, “Thank you Councillor Brown for your answer. I see that 23% is a good start but it isn’t sufficient yet. I realise it’s a Government scheme, a very good Government scheme, that’s why I keep knocking on about it but I do believe that we must support the schools to try and urge higher figures. What I would like is that results are collated into figures for primary schools and for secondary schools, because I think there is a significant difference in this and there is absolutely no reason why it couldn’t perhaps come to the Child Review Board or the Children’s Trust Board, because I do know that if we can up these figures we will be giving advantage to so many children from the very young ones right the way through, so I hope we can be fairly proactive in this and I would be interested in your response please?”

62.17 Councillor Brown replied, “As I explained in my written answer we have done everything we can to encourage schools to make families aware of this entitlement, even to the point of sending them a letter that they can send to the schools, so we have given them every assistance and we will continue to do so, but, of course, some eligible families may already have a computer of their own and you obviously cannot make families apply. It’s a bit like free school meals, not everybody takes up the entitlement but we are very positive about the scheme and we will do everything we can to encourage the schools to then encourage the families to apply for these computers and I’m sure we can collate the figures and report back.”

62.18 (d) Councillor Mitchell asked,

“In response to concerns from East Brighton Ward Councillors over the lack of action to regenerate Madeira Drive, Councillor Geoffrey Theobald brought a report to his

Environment Cabinet Member Meeting in September 2008 that stated that longer term aims for the regeneration of the area would be drawn up.

A similar report to his Cabinet Member Meeting of 26th March 2009 included as recommendation 2.3;

That the Cabinet Member for Environment requests officers to bring to a future Cabinet Member Meeting a report detailing the strategic vision action plan to address the future and ongoing regeneration of Madeira Drive.

Specifically in relation to the land to the East of the Yellowwave Beach Sports Centre, Councillor Theobald took the decision at this meeting to set out a marketing brief for the site, to proceed with the marketing, seeking expressions of interest in May 2009.

As no further reports on the Administration's proposals for the regeneration of Madeira Drive have been forthcoming, will Councillor Theobald inform the council as to where the Administration's "strategic vision action plan" is, whether the site East of Yellowwave was ever marketed and what the outcome was?"

62.19 Councillor Theobald replied,

"There have been improvements along Madeira Drive following years of neglect. For example new lighting has been installed under the terraces between Concord 2 and the Volks Railway which has improved safety for both staff and customers using Yellowwave at night. £230,000 was allocated last year for spending on structural repairs and restoration works to the terraces and the Madeira Lift and this work will continue in the next financial year. A further £150,000 has been allocated specifically to the terraces and an additional £100,000 per annum for the ongoing maintenance of railings, shelters and benches along the entire length of the Seafront.

An architect has been appointed and has submitted a concept proposal for replacement siding sheds at the Volks Railway. Vacant properties along Madeira Drive and the lower promenade are currently being marketed, these include new artist units just to the East of Palace Pier.

The sites to the East of Yellowwave are occupied by the Adventure Golf and Grace's Place Café. Both tenants have submitted planning applications for substantial investment into their facilities. The newly appointed Seafront Development Manager is looking at schemes for the Peter Pan site.

This Administration is committed to improving the entire seafront hence the additional resources that we proposed at the recent Budget Council Meeting."

62.20 Councillor Mitchell asked a supplementary question, "I would like to thank Councillor Theobald for his initial response to my question. However, I think it was fairly clear during the budget and on the papers and in the speeches that the additional funding was to be allocated to Hove Lagoon and to the Hove Seafront.

I would like to ask Councillor Theobald that at the time of his Cabinet Member Meeting about a year ago, on 29 March last year, he did take the decision to market test or to

seek expressions of interest for the site to the west of Yellowwave, a site that is currently surrounded by very expensive concrete bollards and I would like to ask Councillor Theobald how that market testing exercise is going and whether any results in relation to that site on Madeira Drive have also been received?"

62.21 Councillor Theobald replied that he would provide a written answer to the question.

62.22 Councillor Duncan asked a further supplementary question "Well it's clear from the answer to the original question, Councillor Theobald, that you think there is plenty of work being done in terms of the regeneration of the Madeira Drive area. It's equally clear as a Ward Councillor for Queen's Park that residents think exactly the opposite, at least the ones who speak to me.

My question is would Councillor Theobald agree with the establishment of a Madeira Drive Restoration Fund, as previously proposed by Green Party Councillors, as a way of collecting contributions from the organisers of profit seeking events held on Madeira Drive to fund future regeneration work in the area?"

62.23 Councillor Theobald replied, "I don't think so. You have raised this before and I think my colleague, Councillor Smith, gave you the answer and the reasons why this was not regarded as something that we could support.

I think the reason for that was that if we asked people to raise bits for particular areas we might have other people going to other parts of the city and funds would go to those particular areas and it could be seen as another sort of tax on the people coming to that area to use it, so I think Councillor Smith gave you an answer a year or maybe two years ago."

62.24 (e) Councillor Davis asked,

"Please could the Cabinet Member for Environment outline the details and the time scale he proposes for the budget of £.03m set aside to examine and implement improved school signing along the Old Shoreham Road?"

62.25 Councillor Theobald replied,

"The locations of the new signs are now being drawn up, and it is proposed that the scheme will be completed by the end of this calendar year."

62.26 Councillor Davis asked a supplementary question, "Thank you for your answer, I'm a little disappointed. I think local parents would have hoped that this could have been at the beginning of the next school year, not the calendar year but it is cars speeding up after the cameras on Old Shoreham Road and then subsequently shooting the lights that is the problem at the notorious junction with The Upper Drive and I wondered what the Cabinet Member was doing to ensure that the money they are planning to spend is co-ordinated with the local police to encourage and enforce the traffic to slow down and make it safe for 3,000 local school children to cross round there every day?"

62.27 Councillor Theobald replied, "Could I just emphasise, we want to see this done as quickly as possible. I've said completed by the end of this calendar year, that's December, so actually in terms of putting up Traffic Orders and all that, that is relatively quick. We want to do this as quickly as we can so I can assure you of that, so there's no delay here. Money we've put in our budget, we've put that to the council, not everybody supported that but this side certainly did and we want to see this done as quickly as possible. Whenever we do these schemes we consult with the police and any other partners that are necessary."

62.28 Councillor Fallon-Khan asked a further supplementary question, "Just a question for the Cabinet Member, would he congratulate the officers for the work that they have done on this particular site and also the urgency with which they have embraced this? I do understand that we have a time limit for the end of the year and we are hopeful that it will be before that."

62.29 Councillor Theobald replied, "I certainly will and I would like to thank you too for pushing this very hard indeed and I am very pleased about that and also Councillor Davis as well."

62.30 **(f)** Councillor Elgood asked,

"Would the Environment Cabinet Member consider authorising the removal of the unused gardeners hut in Adelaide Crescent? Residents have requested its removal as it is no longer required, and the hut itself could potentially be used elsewhere to benefit another area."

62.31 Councillor Theobald replied,

"I am pleased to state that the gardeners hut will be removed by the end of May."

62.32 Councillor Elgood asked a supplementary question, "Well, I was going to put in a bid for it but I'm told it's not a particularly attractive shed but could Councillor Theobald tell us what's happening to it?"

62.33 Councillor Theobald replied, "Well, we hope it will either be recycled or if anybody would like to take it and certainly if they'd like to take it and take it away at their cost then we would be very pleased."

62.34 **(g)** Councillor Hamilton asked,

"In a letter in The Argus, Feb. 25th, signed by the five Conservative Councillors for Portslade and Hangleton, it is claimed that my view on the future of Hangleton Bottom is the same as theirs. I am pleased that they share my view that Hangleton Bottom should not be used as a waste transfer station but should be retained as a greenfield site. Since all Portslade and Hangleton Councillors now share this viewpoint will Councillor Fallon-Khan now call a halt to his ill-advised marketing exercise and agree to retain Hangleton Bottom in council ownership?"

62.35 Councillor Fallon-Khan replied,

“Hangleton Bottom is not being sold. This preliminary evaluation of interest in the site is being undertaken as a direct result of the decision by the previous Administration in 2005 to designate Hangleton Bottom in the Joint East Sussex and Brighton & Hove Waste Local Plan and the Brighton & Hove Local Plan. Once this exercise has been concluded the results will be communicated to residents for their consideration and opinions. However, I repeat, Hangleton Bottom is not being sold.”

62.36 Councillor Hamilton asked a supplementary question, “I should like to thank Councillor Fallon-Khan for his answer, which will not satisfy local residents.

The public will find it hard to understand why money is being spent on a marketing exercise for land that is not being sold. Councillor Fallon-Khan refers to the two Local Plans that were passed by the previous minority Labour Administration with Conservative support. He claims that the marketing exercise is a direct result of the passing of these Plans.

Does he accept that planning and land ownership are two entirely separate issues and that the existence of a planning designation for Hangleton Bottom places absolutely no obligation on the council to market or sell this greenfield site, especially as the council has met its obligations on domestic refuse facilities?”

62.37 Councillor Fallon-Khan replied, “Well first of all, I would like to thank Councillor Hamilton for his question and also for highlighting his spectacular and humiliating u-turn on this particular site. I have here a copy of the Waste Local Plan, which is 2005, which the Labour Administration signed off. We have explained to Councillor Hamilton, Madam Mayor, on numerous occasions at my CMM and at the Overview & Scrutiny Commission the entire process of what would happen to this site, where we’re at and where he writes on, or where the Labour Party write on their website, which is a shame really because they’re not only deceiving their own supporters but they’re deceiving all the residents of Portslade as well, about us potentially selling off a piece of land.

We’re not at that stage at all, Madam Mayor, we are merely opening the window so that an interest from business can tell us what they feel they might or might not do with that site, that is all we’re doing. It is perfectly harmless and some of the stuff that I have read, some of the things that are on their website, it’s just completely not true. I will repeat, Madam Mayor, that we are not selling the site and I would have to say that Councillor Hamilton’s opposition to his own action five years ago is more than baffling and what, this is the question we should be asking, in 2005, Madam Mayor, when he as Chairman of the Planning Committee signed this off, and designated that site...”

62.38 Councillor Hamilton requested a point of order so that he could clarify the information being presented by Councillor Fallon-Khan and stated that he has on a number of occasions been referred to as the Chair of the Planning Committee. At the time Planning was a function of Environmental Services. He was Chair of the Planning Applications Sub-Committee which dealt entirely with applications and had no input into planning policy whatsoever and therefore asked that this be corrected because he had seen the reference several times in print and it was not true.

62.39 Councillor Fallon-Khan noted the information and stated that he would refer his comments to the previous Environment Committee Chair, which was Councillor Mitchell. He stated that all the council was doing was finding out what the interest was from anybody else and reconfirmed that the council was not seeking to sell the site.

62.40 Councillor Alford asked a further supplementary question, "Bearing in mind that in our letter we said that we would like to make it clear that we are totally opposed to any inappropriate development in this location and look forward to receiving resident feedback on the issue, would Councillor Fallon-Khan agree with me that it is not, as Councillor Hamilton claims, the testing of the market that's ill advised but the allocation of the site in the Waste Local Plan in the first place?"

62.41 Councillor Fallon-Khan replied, "I do agree with Councillor Alford and I would advise perhaps when Councillor Hamilton is quoting in the newspapers something that other Councillors have said he gets it right. Unfortunately, he hasn't got it right, so thank you very much."

62.42 (h) Councillor Kitcat asked,

"How long does Councillor Dee Simson feel it is appropriate disabled residents should have to wait to catch a taxi in this city?"

62.43 Councillor Simson replied,

"It is inappropriate for disabled residents to have to wait any longer than an able-bodied person would have to in the same circumstances. That is why the Administration is currently undertaking a thorough equality impact assessment on the taxi and private hire service."

62.44 Councillor Kitcat asked a supplementary question, "The equality impact assessment that Councillor Simson refers to only seems to have happened once the Local Federation of Disabled People actually threatened legal action, so I am not sure we can be thanking the Administration that much for it.

Given the refusal of the Tory and Labour Councillors to support immediate action on this issue at Licensing Committee, how long will disabled residents of this city have to wait before that waiting time to get a taxi is as low as that is for able-bodied residents at the moment?"

62.45 Councillor Simson replied "It would be utterly impossible for me to give you a timescale. What I can tell you is that we are committed to trying to make things better for the disabled residents in this city by improving the taxi service for them.

We are aware that there has been a problem, we have admitted that problem, both Councillor Denise Cobb, who Chairs the Licensing Committee, and myself have made moves to improve that situation; we have both attended the Taxi Forum. We have taken Geraldine Des Moulins of the Federation with us, so that all the problems that she feels there are in the city at the moment can be expressed to the taxi drivers and to the

operators and out of that has come the equality impact assessment. It's going to be a very comprehensive equality impact assessment.

The ideas that were being put forward at the Licensing Committee about putting more cars on the road, or more Hackney Carriages on the road, was felt not to be the right way to do it because no matter how many cars you put on the road, extra cars, unless the drivers are trained to manage disabled people and unless they are willing to do the work, we could have many, many more taxis out there. As we know, we've got problems with over-ranking at the moment and until the drivers themselves are trained and are willing to do the work, it is impossible to tell how long it's going to take but we will as an authority we will do everything we can to move this forward as quickly as we can because we know there is a problem and we want to put that problem to bed as quickly as possible."

62.46 Councillor West asked a further supplementary question "Having heard Councillor Simson's concern about the need to increase the availability of taxis for disabled people and to reduce the waiting times and her commitment to doing that, can she explain why she voted against the amendment that I put to Licensing Committee that was giving Committee an opportunity to look at other ways, other than the current increases in the number of licences, as a way of managing the problem? Can she say why she voted against that amendment which would have given us an opportunity to look at the whole matter and all possible alternative ways of addressing it? Can she explain why she voted against that when she says she's so committed to resolving the problem?"

62.47 Councillor Simson replied, "The main crux of the amendment was to put more taxis on the road, more vehicles on the road. We have come away from that Licensing Committee, we are fully aware now of the problems that are being faced by disabled people in the city and as I said before we are doing everything we can to move that forward.

We are looking at every single opportunity there is to make things better. Some of those may well have been within that amendment that you put forward. I honestly cannot clarify whether that is right or not but all I can say is that we are looking at everything we can.

There is going to be a thorough, a very thorough, equality impact assessment done and this is the first time that's been done and we are very clear that we are going to make things better and improve the facilities for disabled people in the city and that's all disabled people, that isn't just wheelchair users. A lot of the discussion has been around wheelchair users but this is about blind people, deaf people, we've got to make sure that they've all got an equal service and as I said before most of that can only be done through training and through drivers being willing to do the work."

62.48 (i) Councillor Kitcat asked,

"I ask that Councillor Geoffrey Theobald update the meeting with the recycling rates for the city centre areas where communal bins are used and how those rates have changed in recent years?"

62.49 Councillor Theobald replied,

“I think I have answered this question before. We have the recycling rate for the whole city - which for 2008/09 was 29.2%, this is an increase from 28.7% in 2007/08 and from 26.7% in 2006/07 – it is not broken down area by area.”

62.50 Councillor Kitcat asked a supplementary question, “I’m afraid that Councillor Theobald’s answer is actually numerically challenged. He has not answered the question before ever and he has not answered it here today. Area by area information is available and I’ve asked to receive it before and I’m asking again.

My supplementary question then is if he believes it is not available, how on earth is he measuring and addressing the impact of communal bins on the city centre’s recycling rates?”

62.51 Councillor Theobald replied, “I take advice from officers when I prepare my answers and this is the point that officers tell me they cannot give that information in the central areas, so that is the answer when I contact officers and say give me your advice that is what they tell me. Now whether you know something more than I know, that’s what they say.”

62.52 (j) Councillor Kitcat asked,

“I ask that Councillor Geoffrey Theobald explain how many evening noise patrol shifts does the council provide in this financial year and how many shifts are planned to be provided in the next financial year?”

62.53 Councillor Theobald replied,

“Deployment of staff to meet statutory duties is delegated to officers at budget holder level. Officers aim to provide a responsive noise patrol service on Friday and Saturday nights throughout the year.”

62.54 Councillor Kitcat asked a supplementary question, “Well, my original question simply asked how many in number, how many shifts there were and there were going to be and I don’t understand why Councillor Theobald was not able to provide that detail; just how many shifts?

I was led to believe by Councillor Theobald that the studentification recommendations would be heeded and that they were going to extend noise patrols beyond the existing Friday and Saturday nights but according to this answer there is no change. Would Councillor Theobald, I humbly submit to you Councillor, would you consider increasing the number of shifts because there is a desperate need amongst residents who are really suffering from noise; Local Action Teams are all bringing noise up as an issue; please consider increasing the number of shifts for noise patrols?”

62.55 Councillor Theobald replied, “I hate to suggest that Councillor Kitcat ask the question again, but I didn’t quite follow, could he just sum it up a little bit more.”

62.56 Councillor Kitcat asked, "Very simply why can't you provide a number of how many shifts you have been providing and are proposing to provide and secondly would you please increase that number because you have, I understand, committed to the studentification proposal recommendation and I would like to see an increase as would all the residents in, of course, much of the city?"

62.57 Councillor Theobald replied, "I mean, this point has been made and I appreciate that the Greens seem very keen and I think they put a resolution before the last council meeting on this. We have got to ensure that we are doing the very best for our residents within given resources and what is sensible and I am advised by officers that we are running an efficient and popular service and that we are producing best value by what we are doing as far as noise. Noise is a very important issue. I accept that. We all accept it is a very important issue.

I am advised that the way that we deal with this through our offices is the most appropriate way and we put the resources so as to produce the best results and as you will have seen, and I know that through the media people are, obviously it's the last resort but we follow it up and it finishes up in court and I get letters from people either saying 'well done' or such like, so I don't think I've got any more to add. I'm quite convinced that this is the most effective service giving value for money within the resources that we have."

62.58 Councillor Carol Theobald asked a further supplementary question, "Would Councillor Theobald agree with me that it is rather hypocritical of Councillor Kitcat to be questioning this Administration's commitment to noise control when he and his Group voted against the revenue budget in February which allocated significant amounts of funding to these patrols?"

62.59 Councillor Theobald replied, "The short answer is Yes. It's our revenue budget so consequently, of course, if that had been carried then there wouldn't have been a service."

62.60 **(k)** Councillor Fryer asked,

"How can you justify submitting plans to the DCSF to turn Portslade Community College into an Academy before there was consultation with teachers, residents and other councillors?"

62.61 Councillor Brown replied,

"Informal discussions took place with the Head teacher and Chair of Governors of Portslade Community College prior to the submission of a Statement of Intent to the Office for the Schools Commissioner. There are no formal proposals as yet but Ministerial agreement to the Statement of Intent is necessary before the Council develops a formal Expression of Interest. Should Ministerial approval be secured, there will then be a 30 day period of consultation with staff, governors, and parents at the college and other stakeholders from the community. The results of this consultation will be reported to Cabinet who will determine whether an Expression of Interest is submitted to the DCSF.

The consultation will be about a proposal for Portslade Community College to become an academy. The need for structural change was agreed with the National Challenge agency, the Office of the Schools Commissioner (OSC), Partnership for Schools (PFS) and the DCSF. Options put to the council by DCSF were closure, federation with a high performing institution, becoming a National Challenge Trust School, or becoming an academy.

In discussion with the National Challenge agency, the Office of the schools commissioner (OSC), Partnership for Schools (PFS) and the DCSF the council believes that the academy route would best satisfy the external demands on the council and provide the best outcome from the options available, in order to secure a transformation in standards and investment in refurbishing the existing accommodation.”

- 62.62 Councillor Fryer asked a supplementary question, “Thank you for your response Councillor Brown. The answer does highlight the fact that nobody other than the Head teacher and the Chair of Governors knew about this before the Statement of Intent was submitted or before the plans appeared in the ‘Argus’. Other options were available before reaching the decision to pursue the Academy route, yet very few people were able to input into this decision.

I am pleased to hear that there is going to be some consultation but my question is very clear: I’m going to ask you to make a public commitment that the proposal to turn Portslade Community College into an Academy will only proceed to the next stage if it has the full support of the Governors, the teachers and the parents at Portslade Community College.”

- 62.63 Councillor Brown replied, “As I said in my written answer discussions had taken place with the Head and Chair of Governors, the possibility of developing PCC has also been discussed at length with the Secondary Heads and Chairs of Governors at meetings that have been going on since July.

What I think you don’t realise is that you are arguing over just a Letter of Intent, not detailed proposals. This letter simply asks for Ministerial agreement to proceed to working up an expression of interest. If we get that agreement we can then go out to full consultation and that’s the prescribed Government procedure that we’re adhering to. You can’t have a full consultation process about something that may not even be a possibility. We did do everything correctly and I can assure you that you will have every opportunity to put forward your views if we’re given the green light to proceed with this expression of interest but, of course, we already know what the Green’s views are. You tried your hardest to scupper the proposals at Falmer Academy.

What we find difficult to understand is that you can’t understand that we want to fight to improve the life chances for those young people at Portslade and we have the Labour Group’s agreement with this too. We all want to raise standards but the Greens seem to have a problem with this. The Academy route is also the only route that we can bring in the capital to completely renovate and refurbish the school making it fit for teaching in the 21st Century. That is why we want to do it and, of course, we will listen to the consultation; we always listen to consultation and when we have the results of the

consultation it will then come back to my CMM and that will be very detailed and then when we know what the consultation is we will know how to proceed.”

62.64 Councillor Kitcat asked a further supplementary question, “It would have been good if Councillor Brown had answered the original question but I just wanted to ask Councillor Brown if the consultation comes back with the majority opposed to it would she still proceed with the Academy or would she actually listen to the will of the people and refuse to proceed with the Academy?”

62.65 Councillor Brown replied, “It’s a very hypothetical question Councillor Kitcat because until we get Ministerial agreement we can’t even go out to consultation. When we do we will listen as we always do.”

62.66 (I) Councillor Davey asked,

“Could the Leader of the Council please tell us how much has been spent in total by the council on the development of plans and the public consultation for the Old Shoreham Road cycle lane including both internal staff costs and external consultants as well as any other costs?”

62.67 Councillor Mears replied,

“It is hard to identify precise figures for the cycle lane scheme alone because the work undertaken, and therefore money spent, was also integral to the proposed road safety measures along Old Shoreham Road. However if Councillor Davey has a question about a specific financial aspect of the work I will endeavour to provide him with an answer.”

62.68 Councillor Davey asked a supplementary question, “Thank you to the Leader of the Council for her reply but I find it disappointing and somewhat surprising that she feels unable to put a figure on the cost so far of the abandoned Old Shoreham Road cycle scheme.

I wonder if you could confirm that the actual cost is £93,000 as revealed in response to a Freedom of Information request made by Councillor Mitchell and, given that you are not proceeding with this scheme, do you consider that this £93,000 of cycling funds has provided value for money for the people of this city?”

62.69 Councillor Mears replied, “I intend to speak quite slowly to allow Councillor Kitcat to tweet as he has done through the council meeting, so I don’t want him to miss a point as I am speaking so Councillor, you know, stop me if I’m going too fast for you.

I would like to thank Councillor Davey for his question and Councillor Mitchell’s request through the Freedom of Information route. There are a number of costs on the Old Shoreham Road: approximately £23,000 was spent on a feasibility study, including a safety review, a further £27,00 was invested in traffic and mode assessments for junction design and accident reviews and an additional £43,000 was spent on additional design, organisation, printing and such like. A significant proportion of the work carried out in developing this scheme can be used to inform a new safety scheme along the Old

Shoreham Road, particularly this work will form the basis of proposed improvements to the junctions of Old Shoreham Road and The Upper Drive and of Old Shoreham Road and Sackville Road. As I said to Councillor Davey at Cabinet we really have to listen to everybody's views and as I told Councillor Davey at Cabinet his comment on this Old Shoreham Road scheme that it was next to useless, well obviously it's really important that we take that on board.

I do understand Councillor Davey's concerns about the cost and I intend to call for a full inquiry into the costing and expenditure that was undertaken on this scheme and, finally Madam Mayor, just for clarification I would like to say to Councillor Kitcat that the Greens also take their special allowances as do other Members of the Council."

62.70 Councillor Mitchell asked a further supplementary question,

"Would the Leader of the Council agree that in the recently published results of the public consultation on the proposed Old Shoreham Road cycle route that 66% of the public, 3,000 respondents to the consultation are in favour of the scheme and that 62% of drivers are also in favour of the scheme?"

62.71 Councillor Mears replied "Thank you Councillor Mitchell for such detail.

Madam Mayor, as I said earlier and especially to Councillor Davey there are other concerns around the safety of the Old Shoreham Road cycle lane. There have been other surveys which show up real concerns, hence my comment to council that there will be and I will be instructing a full inquiry into the costings associated with this scheme."

62.72 (m) Councillor Simson asked,

"As Brighton & Hove City Council's sole representative on the Sussex Police Authority (SPA), Councillor Duncan frequently claims to have been instrumental in overseeing an increase in the number of Neighbourhood Police Officers employed by the Force. Could he, therefore, explain to Council and the residents of this City, why, at the SPA meeting on February 11th, he voted against the Chief Constable's budget proposals which will expand neighbourhood policing in Sussex to the tune of 31 extra officers?"

62.73 Councillor Duncan replied,

"Thank you for the question. As Councillor Simson will know, I am a tireless champion of neighbourhood policing – and particularly the employment of more Neighbourhood Police Officers here in Brighton and Hove. It's a shame she hasn't had time to attend a meeting of Sussex Police Authority herself – they are all open to the public – to hear my views in full during any of the many debates we have had on the subject.

But in a nutshell the proposed Sussex Police Budget contained one cut too many – both as a result of the wishes of some Conservative Members of the Authority and the Labour Government's derisory grant for policing in Sussex, and I just don't believe you can cut your way out of a recession, or maintain a first-class police service in the face of a £35m cash shortfall. Members who wish a fuller explanation for the way I cast my

vote can see the budget debate in full at:

http://www.sussexpolice.ukcouncil.net/site/player/pl_compact.php?a=36554&t=0&m=w&l=en_GB “

62.74 Councillor Simson asked a supplementary question, “Thank you Madam Mayor and thank you Councillor Duncan for your response to my question and your suggestion that I either attend the Sussex Police Authority meetings or watch the webcast.

I actually have done this on occasion and did note at the recent budget setting meeting not only were you the only Member who voted against the budget but that your comments were described by a fellow Member (and I quote) as ‘utter tosh’. Does Councillor Duncan really feel that he was acting in the best interests of the residents of Brighton & Hove when he voted against the Sussex Police Authority budget, the only one who did it and advocated a large hike in council tax which would have adversely affected every man, woman and child in this city?”

62.75 Councillor Duncan replied, “I’m really glad that you mentioned that particular comment actually because for those who haven’t had the pleasure of watching that meeting there was a Councillor called Bob Tidy, who’s a Conservative Councillor from East Sussex, who described some of my comments as ‘tosh’. Actually what he was describing as ‘tosh’ was my commitments to neighbourhood policing.

Bob Tidy has been one of the biggest impediments actually to the uplift in neighbourhood policing that has served this city so well and in one recent meeting of the Neighbourhood Policing Scrutiny Committee, of which I am the Vice-Chair, he actually said that in consultation with residents he believed that there were far too many neighbourhood policing officers, we don’t need any more and it would be ridiculous for us to keep spending money on neighbourhood policing. I think exactly the opposite actually and I am pleased that my belief that we need exactly the opposite approach to policing has allowed me to contribute to a situation where there are sixty more neighbourhood police officers on the streets of Sussex in the last three years.”

62.76 Councillor Young asked a further supplementary question, “At the Sussex Police Authority meeting Councillor Duncan stated that he thought it was a shame that the other Members of the Authority didn’t have the political courage to increase council tax further than the 2.7% proposed. Why did he not advocate a similar increase in council tax at the City Council’s budget setting meeting in February and can we therefore take it that he thinks his Green Party colleagues have no political backbone?”

62.77 Councillor Duncan replied, “Very simply, I mean, unlike your approach I like to look at budget papers, listen to what residents are saying, there is always a consultation with residents, there is always a consultation before budgets are set and to set exactly the same council tax rate or even think the same thing about what it should be for one authority with different Members serving a different area and doing a different job to another authority would just be irresponsible.

I don't believe that my comments about the Police Authority budget are in any way transitive and should be taken as exactly the same as my approach on this Authority. For that reason I think there is no inconsistency and, of course, I don't think that my political colleagues or anyone in this Chamber particularly showed a lack of political courage. Those comments were about the decisions and the debates of the Police Authority."

62.78 (n) Councillor Hawkes asked,

"Will Councillor Dee Simson confirm that the three new Youth Outreach pilots for 8-13 year olds will be located in the most deprived wards in the city according to the Index of Multiple Deprivation 2007 from the DCLG?"

62.79 Councillor Simson replied,

"As Councillor Hawkes will be aware, it was agreed by the Leader of the Council to set up a cross-party working group to oversee the pilot projects. That working group has not yet met, therefore it is premature to say how and where those pilot projects might be based."

62.80 Councillor Hawkes asked a supplementary question, "Thank you Councillor Simson for your answer. I am, of course, aware of the plan for a cross-party working group to oversee the three pilot projects. I do need to ask though Councillor Simson that you guarantee that only wards with the highest level of deprivation be considered; that would mean East Brighton, Portslade, Queen's Park and pockets of my own ward, Hollingdean and Stanmer, being considered and probably Moulsecoomb & Bevendean but as we know these wards are amongst the highest levels of deprivation nationally, so could I have a guarantee on that please?"

62.81 Councillor Simson replied, "As I said in my answer until the cross-party working group is set up and I don't know which Member of your Group will be sitting on that, it may well be yourself, I am not in a position to say which areas the pilots will be set up in.

You mention several areas there: I know we've also got the Knoll Estate which has got high levels of deprivation, so I think all this has got to be taken into account. There's also the Index of Multiple Deprivation that was actually done three years ago now and obviously since Neighbourhood Renewal and New Deal one would hope that things would actually have improved in those areas by now. I'm not sure if they have or not, so I think we need to take all this into account.

These are pilots, we need to be looking at the areas that we feel we will get the best results from, whether that will be in areas of multiple deprivation or not I can't say until the cross-party working group is set up and we scope this out and then we will know where we need to do this work but I can assure you it will be done where it is most needed."

62.82 Councillor Duncan asked a further supplementary question, "I just wanted to ask you to clarify something you just said. You said that it would be those areas where the need was greatest and yet you weren't sure until the cross-party group had met that it would

be in the areas with the highest deprivation and I just need to be sure, are you suggesting that some of the areas identified as having the highest deprivation are not the areas where the need will be greatest but there will still be projects?"

62.83 Councillor Simson replied, "What I am trying to say is that until the cross-party working group has met and scoped out how we want to run this pilot, what the outcomes are that we want to get from it, we cannot decide which areas we're going to be working in. When we scope that and we know what outcomes we are looking for then we can see which areas of the city will give us the greatest response to that, where that kind of need is and where will benefit most. That's the point, it may be that we identify areas of the city where the need that will show the greatest outcomes may not be in an area of multiple deprivation. I can't say until that cross-party working group has met and scoped out what we want to get from this piece of pilot work we cannot say where the areas will be."

62.84 Councillor Mears noted that the Mayor had accepted the final question but asked for confirmation that it had been received in time and queried why its omission had come to light so late in the day.

62.85 The Head of Democratic Services confirmed that the question had been received in accordance with the procedural rules and its omission had been an error for which he apologised.

62.86 The Mayor noted the apology and stated that a full explanation would be provided in writing.

63. REPORTS OF THE CABINET, CABINET MEMBER MEETINGS AND COMMITTEES.

(a) Callover

63.1 The following items on the agenda were reserved for discussion:

- Item 66 - Sustainable Community Strategy;
- Item 67 - Annual Investment Strategy 2010/11;
- Item 68 - Proposals for Transforming Meetings of Full Council;
- Item 70 - Member Appointment to South Downs National Park Authority.

(b) Receipt and/or Approval of Reports

63.2 The Head of Democratic Services confirmed that Item No's. 66, 67, 68 and 70 had been reserved for discussion; and

63.3 The Head of Democratic Services confirmed that the Annual Report of the Standards Committee, and the E-Petitions report, Item No's 64 and 69 respectively, on the agenda with the recommendations therein had been approved and adopted.

(c) Oral Questions from Members

63.4 The Mayor noted that there were no oral questions.

64. ANNUAL REPORT OF THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE

64.1 The Annual Report of the Standards Committee was noted.

65. REVIEW OF MEMBERS' ALLOWANCES**65. REVIEW OF MEMBERS' ALLOWANCES**

65.1 The report of the Director of Strategy & Governance had been deferred from consideration at the meeting.

65. REVIEW OF MEMBERS' ALLOWANCES - REPORT OF THE INDEPENDENT REMUNERATION PANEL

65.2 The report of the Independent Remuneration Panel had been deferred from consideration at the meeting.

66. SUSTAINABLE COMMUNITY STRATEGY

66.1 Councillor Simson introduced the report which detailed the main changes between the 1st and 2nd drafts of the Sustainable Community Strategy and recommended the adoption of the revised Strategy. In referring to the documents that made up the report, Councillor Simson asked that a separate vote be taken on Chapter 7.

66.2 Councillor Mitchell welcomed the report and expressed her support for the strategy as an entirety and questioned the need for a separate vote on Chapter 7.

66.3 Councillors Randall, Taylor, Morgan, Kennedy and Davey expressed their concern over the request to hold a separate vote on Chapter 7 of the report.

66.4 Councillor Theobald noted that there had been a lengthy debate at the December Council meeting over the Local Development Framework and stated that the Administration had voted against a number of aspects that were reflected in Chapter 7 of the Sustainable Community Strategy report. It was therefore appropriate for the Administration to seek a separate vote on this element, in order to remain consistent with their policy objectives.

66.5 Councillors West, Kitcat, Randall and Duncan all raised Points of Order in relation to the request to hold a separate vote on Chapter 7 of the report.

66.6 Councillor Mears stated that the Administration had not asked for the Chapter to be withdrawn, but simply that it be voted on separately. She stated that the Administration fully supported the actions reflected in Chapters 1 to 6 and Chapter 8, but had clearly different views in respect of Chapter 7 and therefore wished to have the opportunity to record those views.

- 66.7 Councillor Simson noted the comments and stated that she wished to recommend the report to the Council in terms of Chapters 1 to 6 and Chapter 8; but that in view of the Administration's policy objectives, there was a need to vote on Chapter 7.
- 66.8 The Mayor stated that she had accepted Councillor Simson's request to take a separate vote on Chapter 7 of the report and would therefore put Chapters 1 to 6 and 8 to the vote and then Chapter 7.
- 66.9 Councillor Mitchell requested that a recorded vote be taken, which was supported by a sufficient number of councillors.
- 66.10 The Mayor noted that a recorded vote had been requested and stated that she would take two separate votes and put the recommendation that Chapters 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6 and 8 of the report be agreed and adopted;

	NAME	FOR	AGAINST	ABSTAIN
Cllr	Alford	X		
	Allen	X		
	Barnett	X		
	Bennett	X		
	Brown	X		
	Carden	X		
	Caulfield	X		
	Cobb	X		
	Davey	X		
	Davis	X		
	Drake	X		
	Duncan	X		
	Elgood	X		
	Fallon-Khan	X		
	Fryer	X		
	Hamilton	X		
	Harmer-Strange	X		
	Hawkes	X		
	Hyde	X		
	Janio	X		
	Kemble	X		
	Kennedy	X		
	Kitcat	X		
	Lepper	X		
	Marsh	X		
	McCaffery	X		
	Meadows	X		
	Mears	X		
	Mitchell	X		
	Morgan	X		
	Norman, Ann	X		

	Norman, Ken	X		
	Older	X		
	Oxley	X		
	Peltzer Dunn	X		
	Phillips	X		
	Pidgeon	X		
	Randall	X		
	Rufus	X		
	Simpson	X		
	Simson	X		
	Smart	X		
	Smith	X		
	Steedman	X		
	Taylor	X		
	Theobald, Carol	X		
	Theobald, Geoffrey	X		
	Turton	X		
	Wakefield-Jarrett	X		
	Watkins	X		
	Wells	X		
	West	X		
	Wrighton	X		
	Young	X		
	Total	54		

66.11 The motion was carried.

66.12 The Mayor then put the recommendation that Chapter 7 of the report be agreed and adopted;

	NAME	FOR	AGAINST	ABSTAIN
Cllr	Alford			X
	Allen	X		
	Barnett			X
	Bennett			X
	Brown			X
	Carden	X		
	Caulfield			X
	Cobb			X
	Davey	X		
	Davis	X		
	Drake			X
	Duncan	X		
	Elgood	X		
	Fallon-Khan			X
	Fryer	X		
	Hamilton	X		

	Harmer-Strange			X
	Hawkes	X		
	Hyde			X
	Janio			X
	Kemble			X
	Kennedy	X		
	Kitcat	X		
	Lepper	X		
	Marsh	X		
	McCaffery	X		
	Meadows	X		
	Mears			X
	Mitchell	X		
	Morgan	X		
	Norman, Ann			X
	Norman, Ken			X
	Older			X
	Oxley			X
	Peltzer Dunn			X
	Phillips	X		
	Pidgeon			X
	Randall	X		
	Rufus	X		
	Simpson	X		
	Simson			X
	Smart			X
	Smith			X
	Steedman	X		
	Taylor	X		
	Theobald, Carol			X
	Theobald, Geoffrey			X
	Turton	X		
	Wakefield-Jarrett	X		
	Watkins	X		
	Wells			X
	West	X		
	Wrighton	X		
	Young			X
	Total	28		26

66.13 The motion was carried.

66.14 The Mayor noted that both motions had been carried and therefore the Sustainable Community Strategy had been adopted in full.

Refreshment Break

66.15 The Mayor then adjourned the meeting for a refreshment break at 6.40pm.

66.16 The meeting was reconvened at 7.10pm.

67. ANNUAL INVESTMENT STRATEGY 2010/11

67.1 Councillor Young introduced the report which detailed the proposed Annual Investment Strategy for 2010/11 and had been endorsed by the Cabinet at its meeting on the 11 March 2010.

67.2 Councillor Hamilton welcomed the report and noted that a number of recommendations from the Department of Communities & Local Government had been identified for implementation.

67.3 Councillor Randall also welcomed the report and the proposed review of the number of Banks and Building Societies that the council had dealings with. He hoped that the review would lead to a greater involvement with Mutual Societies.

67.4 The Mayor noted that the recommendations had been moved which she put to the vote and were carried.

67.5 **RESOLVED:** That the Annual Investment Strategy 2010/11 be approved.

68. PROPOSALS FOR TRANSFORMING MEETINGS OF FULL COUNCIL

68.1 Councillor Oxley introduced the report, which outlined the current operation of the Council procedural rules and proposed some amendments to improve the way in which council meetings operated. He noted that there had been an extensive consultation process and believed that the proposed changes would provide a greater emphasis on the work of the council; as well as maintaining the democratic accountability to hold the Executive to account. The provision for public involvement through questions and deputations was retained and he hoped would encourage more interaction. However, the changes to Members' questions should enable specific matters to be dealt with through written questions and answers and leave the time allotted for policy debate raised through questions at the meeting. It was also proposed that the actual council meeting would close at 9.00pm unless it was decided to continue, and in this respect all matters not reached would then be dealt with by way of a vote so that they did not back-up to the next meeting.

68.2 Councillor Kitcat stated that he wished to move a series of amendments to the recommendations but in so doing would withdraw amendment 5, and therefore moved amendments 1, 2, 3, 4 and 6 as listed and circulated. In moving the amendment, he stated that the intention was recognise the need to represent residents and serve the public, which he felt were being restricted by the proposed changes. He believed that there was a need for more council meetings and that there should not be a limit to the number of notices of motions that could be submitted at any one meeting. He also questioned the operation of Members' questions which he felt needed further clarification.

- 68.3 Councillor Fryer formally seconded the motion.
- 68.4 Councillor Mitchell stated that she believed there had been a full consultation exercise in relation to the proposed changes and that they were sensible alterations to the process of council meetings to enable them to be more effective.
- 68.5 Councillor Elgood stated that he had concerns over the proposals and felt that a number of them were a retrograde step in terms of the workings of the council meetings. He believed the change in how Members' questions operated could lead to more unruly debate and did not feel that there number of notices of motion should be limited. He also expressed concern over the reduction in speaking times and suggested that if a specific meeting was to deal with a 'State of the City' debate then it should be in addition to the ordinary number meetings set. He also believed that it would be helpful to split the Annual Meeting into two so that ordinary business was dealt with prior to the mayor making. He therefore suggested that further discussion should be held and that the report should be deferred.
- 68.6 Councillor West stated that he believed the council meeting was the most important opportunity for councillors and members of the public to engage in political debate. However, the proposed changes sought to curtail this opportunity and went against the actions to encourage greater engagement in the democratic process.
- 68.7 Councillor Fryer referred to the proposed amendment 3 and stated that there was a need to maintain the opportunity to have as many notices of motion as felt necessary. They were an effective means of influencing or creating policy and building relations and should not be restricted. In regard to amendment 6 it was felt that the Annual Meeting should be held separately to any ordinary business such as the appointments to committees. This would ensure the process of mayor making was not politicised and was something that other authorities undertook successfully.
- 68.8 Councillor Oxley noted the comments and referred to the proposed amendments moved by Councillor Kitcat. He did not accept amendment No.1 and in relation to amendment No.2, stated that the proposed changes to Members' questions needed to be looked at as a whole. There was an opportunity to submit written questions and to receive written answers, which would be circulated at the meeting as currently. However, oral questions would then be put and answered for a period of 30 minutes and which no notice would have been given. Both aspects enabled the Executive to be held to account. In regard to amendment No.3 there was an opportunity to bring forward notices of motion and there was also the ability to put notices of motion to other meetings such as the Cabinet, Cabinet Member Meetings and Committees, although this facility had yet to be utilised. He believed that recommendation No.4 would give more Members an opportunity to speak and therefore could not accept the amendment. In respect of amendment No.6 he was unsure how this would help as he believed there were a number of informal processes that enabled agreements to be reached on the appointments so that they could be ratified at the council meeting. He could not therefore accept the amendments and wished to move the recommendations as detailed in the report.

- 68.9 The Mayor noted that a series of amendments had been moved by Councillor Kitcat. The Mayor stated that she would put each one to a separate vote, and noted that amendment No.5 had been withdrawn.
- 68.10 The Mayor then put the amendments to vote in the following order, No's. 1, 2, 3, 4 and 6 and each amendment was lost.
- 68.11 Councillor Fryer requested that a recorded vote be taken, which was supported by a sufficient number of councillors.
- 68.12 The Mayor noted that a recorded vote had been requested and put the recommendations as detailed in the report to the vote;

	NAME	FOR	AGAINST	ABSTAIN
Cllr	Alford	X		
	Allen	X		
	Barnett	X		
	Bennett	X		
	Brown	X		
	Carden	X		
	Caulfield	X		
	Cobb	X		
	Davey		X	
	Davis	X		
	Drake	X		
	Duncan		X	
	Elgood		X	
	Fallon-Khan	X		
	Fryer		X	
	Hamilton	X		
	Harmer-Strange	X		
	Hawkes	X		
	Hyde	X		
	Janio	X		
	Kemble	X		
	Kennedy		X	
	Kitcat		X	
	Lepper	X		
	Marsh	X		
	McCaffery	X		
	Meadows	X		
	Mears	X		
	Mitchell	X		
	Morgan	X		
	Norman, Ann	X		
	Norman, Ken	X		
	Older	X		
	Oxley	X		

	Peltzer Dunn	x		
	Phillips		x	
	Pidgeon	x		
	Randall		x	
	Rufus		x	
	Simpson	x		
	Simson	x		
	Smart	x		
	Smith	x		
	Steedman		x	
	Taylor		x	
	Theobald, Carol	x		
	Theobald, Geoffrey	x		
	Turton	x		
	Wakefield-Jarrett		x	
	Watkins		x	
	Wells	x		
	West		x	
	Wrighton		x	
	Young	x		
	Total	39	15	

68.13 RESOLVED:

- (1) That the proposed amendments to Council Procedure Rules as set out in paragraphs 4.3, 5.4, 6.2 and 8.2 of the report be approved;

4.3 Duration of Council Meetings

- (i) 4 hours after the beginning of the meeting (excluding any breaks/adjournments) a closure motion is moved by the Mayor automatically if the meeting has not concluded by then.
- (ii) The Mayor's closure motion be by way of termination of the meeting under Council Procedure Rule 17.

5.4 Member Questions

- (iii) A period of 30 minutes be set aside for Oral Member Question Time.
- (iv) That the order of questions be: Leader of the Official Opposition, Convenor of the Green Group, Leader of the Liberal Democrat Group, then Members in the order of Conservative, Labour, Green and Liberal Democrat until the allocated 30 minutes is used at which time the meeting proceeds to the next business.
- (v) The Groups will submit the order in which they want questions taken. The Mayor will have discretion and flexibility on how this operates in practice, including allowing the Independent Member to ask a question.

- (vi) A Member asking a question (but no others) may ask one supplementary. No Member may ask more than one question.
- (vii) There be no requirement to give advance notice of the actual oral questions to be asked. However, a Member proposing to ask a question should give notice of intention to do so within current timescales for Member questions with an indication of the subject matter.
- (viii) Oral questions be limited to general policy rather than technical matters. If technical questions are asked the Mayor may disallow the question or the Member who is asked the question may decline to answer or state that a written response will be sent.
- (ix) The Monitoring Officer will develop guidance for Members on what is policy and what is a technical/operational matter which the Mayor and Members will have regard to in applying the criteria.
- (x) Members may submit written questions as now. These will receive written answers with the questions and replies circulated with the addendum at Council (as now) but no “supplementary” questions.
- (xi) The current procedures continue to apply to Cabinet, Committees and CMM’s.

6.2 Notices of Motion

- (xii) There be a limit on the number of Notices of Motion presented at Council so that there are no more than 2 Notices of Motion from the 3 largest Groups and no more than 1 from other Groups with any Member not belonging to a political group being able to table a motion at the Mayor’s discretion;
- (xiii) In the event that more than the specified number of Notices of Motion are presented from any Group, the relevant group shall decide which ones it wants tabled. In the absence of such a decision, Notices of Motion from Members of a Group will be taken in the order in which they are received.

8.2 Speaking Times

- (xiv) Speaking times be limited to 5 minutes for the proposer of a motion and 3 minutes for all other speakers.
 - (xv) Council retains the power to grant an extension of time on a majority vote as now.
- (2) That the Head of Law be authorised to amend the constitution to reflect the above, including making consequential drafting amendments; and
 - (3) That the changes come into force immediately after the Annual Council Meeting in May 2010.

69. E-PETITIONS**69.1 RESOLVED:**

- (1) That the current e-petitions facility be retained;
- (2) That the changes to the E-Petitions Guidance be approved.

70. MEMBER APPOINTMENT TO SOUTH DOWNS NATIONAL PARK AUTHORITY

- 70.1 The mayor noted that the Council had been asked to appoint a representative to the South Downs National Park Authority (SDNPA), and therefore sought nominations from the council.
- 70.2 Councillor Mears nominated Councillor Geoffrey Theobald and Councillor Simson formally seconded the nomination.
- 70.3 Councillor Mitchell nominated Councillor Melanie Davis and Councillor Hawkes formally seconded the nomination.
- 70.4 Councillor Taylor nominated Councillor Pete West and Councillor Kennedy formally seconded the nomination.
- 70.5 Councillor Elgood nominated Councillor Watkins and Councillor Bennett formally seconded the nomination.
- 70.6 The Mayor stated that the following four councillors had each been nominated and she would therefore put them forward to the vote:
- Councillors Davis, Theobald, Watkins and West.
- 70.7 The Mayor noted that no overall majority had been gained from the round of voting. Therefore Councillor Watkins as the nominee with the lowest number of votes would drop out and she would put the three remaining nominees to the vote.
- 70.8 The Mayor noted that no overall majority had been gained from the second round of voting. She also noted that there was a tie between Councillors Davis and West for second place and therefore would repeat the process.
- 70.9 The Mayor noted that a similar tied position resulted had resulted from the vote and therefore asked the Head of Democratic Services to toss a coin between Councillors Davis and West.
- 70.10 The Mayor noted that Councillor Davis was successful and therefore put the remaining two nominees to the vote.
- 70.11 The Mayor confirmed that Councillor Geoffrey Theobald had achieved a majority of votes and was duly appointed as the Council's representative on the South Downs National Park Authority.

71. NOTICES OF MOTION.**(a) Personal Care at Home Bill**

- 71.1 The Notice of Motion as detailed in the agenda was proposed by Councillor Norman and seconded by Councillor Barnett.
- 71.2 Councillor Taylor moved an amendment, seconded by Councillor Wrighton which was not accepted by Councillor Norman.
- 71.3 The Mayor noted that the amendment moved by Councillor Taylor had not been accepted by Councillor Norman and therefore put the proposed amendment to the vote which was lost.
- 71.4 The Mayor then put the Notice of Motion in its original form to the vote:

“This Council believes in the principle of helping more people with care needs to stay in their own homes where they wish to do so and, therefore, welcomes the broad intentions of the new Personal Care at Home Bill.

However, this Council has serious concerns that local authorities are being asked to fund a substantial part of the costs of implementing the new Bill. The proposed Government funding to meet the costs of the scheme is inadequate and the proposed council efficiency savings entirely unrealistic.

Further, this Council shares the concerns of the Local Government Association and the Association of Directors of Adult Social Services who suggest that the total cost of the proposal will be much higher than the Government’s estimated figure of £670 million due to a significant underestimate of the number of people likely to be entitled to, and take advantage of, free care.

Locally, it has been estimated that the cost of the Bill to Brighton & Hove’s council taxpayers will be between £1.3 and £1.8 million per annum.

This Council notes that the Government is committed to ensuring that any new centrally-imposed responsibilities falling on local authorities are fully funded via the ‘New Burdens Doctrine’. New Burdens are defined as *‘any new policy or initiative which increases the cost of providing local authority services.’*

This Council believes that without adequate funding, more pressure will be placed on services for people who have significant, but not critical, needs and that the shortfall may require either an increase in council tax or cuts to other council services. In their current form, these irresponsible proposals threaten to destabilise the Council financially, put undue and unfair strain on our staff and risk councils’ ability to properly care for those that most need it.

Therefore, this Council resolves to request that the Chief Executive writes to the Secretary of State for Health – Andy Burnham MP – requesting that he:

- Honours the Government's commitment in the New Burdens Doctrine by fully funding the provisions of the Personal Care at Home Bill.
- Delays implementation of any proposals until at least 1 April 2011 to enable a more accurate and realistic assessment of the costs of the scheme to be undertaken and to allow social care staff more time to get to grips with the proposed new assessment procedures."

71.5 **The motion was carried.**

(b) Letting Agents

71.6 The Notice of Motion as detailed in the agenda was proposed by Councillor Randall and seconded by Councillor Wrighton.

71.7 Councillor Simpson moved an amendment, seconded by Councillor Meadows which was not accepted by Councillor Randall.

71.8 Councillor Peltzer Dunn moved an amendment, seconded by Councillor Caulfield which was accepted by Councillor Randall.

71.9 The Mayor noted that the amendment moved by Councillor Simpson had not been accepted by Councillor Randall and therefore put the proposed amendment to the vote which was lost.

71.10 The Mayor then put the following Notice of Motion as amended to the vote:

"This council notes the findings of the national Citizens Advice report *Let down* (1) on the activities of private rented sector letting agents, which revealed:

- 73 per cent of tenants interviewed were dissatisfied with the service provided by their letting agent. Common concerns included difficulties in contacting the agent, serious delays in getting repairs carried out, inadequacies in the protection of clients' money and the frequency with which additional charges were made.
- 94 per cent of letting agents surveyed imposed additional charges on tenants on top of the tenancy deposit and rent in advance. The size of these charges varied hugely. The charge for checking references ranged from £10 to £275 and the charge for renewing a tenancy ranged from £12 to £200. In some cases additional charges for a tenancy amounted to over £600.
- Less than a third of agents willingly provided full written details of their charges to CAB workers when asked.
- 61 per cent of the tenants surveyed said that paying these charges was a problem. Some had to borrow the money, others had difficulty paying other bills or went into debt.

This council further notes:

- That Brighton & Hove has the sixth largest private rented sector in the country with tens of thousands of its residents having dealings with letting agents in the City.

In addition, the Citizens Advice proposals call for:

- (1) The licensing of letting agents who should be required to demonstrate professional competence, have adequate client money protection arrangements and operate a system for handling complaints and redress;
- (2) The introduction of regulations specifying that no additional charges should be made to tenants for activities that are part of the routine letting and management process. The cost of this work should be included in the rent paid by the tenant and/or the management fee paid by the landlord. The ultimate sanction against letting agents breaching the regulations should be the withdrawal of the licence to operate.

It therefore calls on the council to request the Chief Executive to:

1. Write to the Government and the major political parties seeking their support for the Citizens Advice proposals; and
2. Ask the Office of Fair Trading to carry out an investigation into the activities of letting agents.

71.11 **The motion was carried.**

Note: Councillor Harmer-Strange having declared a personal and prejudicial interest in the matter withdrew from the meeting and took no part in the debate or voting thereon.

(c) Maternity Services in Brighton & Hove

71.12 The Notice of Motion as detailed in the agenda was proposed by Councillor Kitcat and seconded by Councillor Kennedy.

71.13 Councillor Turton moved an amendment, seconded by Councillor Allen which was not accepted by Councillor Kitcat.

71.14 The Mayor noted that the amendment moved by Councillor Turton had not been accepted by Councillor Kitcat and therefore put the proposed amendment to the vote which was carried.

71.15 The Mayor then put the Notice of Motion as amended to the vote:

“This council welcomes the news that Brighton & Hove PCT are planning to introduce a midwife led unit in the city, and recognises that this decision reflects the findings of a recent survey into local residents’ views about the kinds of maternity services they desire.

This council notes that the survey also found that:

- 88 per cent of respondents said they would like the same midwife throughout pregnancy and post natal care;
- 99 per cent of respondents thought it was a good idea to offer free counselling to women who have had a difficult birth.

Furthermore, this council notes and supports the aims of the National Childbirth Trust's *Reclaiming Birth* campaign, which is also calling for more midwives carrying their own caseloads and looking after parents-to-be from conception to birth and post-natally, and for more women to be able to give birth in free-standing midwifery units (Birth Centres) or at home.

This Council notes that the Government has:

- provided record investment to the NHS including the education, training and recruitment of midwives which has led to 35,305 midwives recorded as practicing on the professional Register in 2008 – a ten year high;
- provided an additional £330 million since 2008 specifically to improve maternity services over the three year period to 2011 and;
- established the Midwifery 2020 programme to examine how best to maximize the contribution of midwives to improving the experience of women during their maternity care.

However, this Council also notes that the NHS had a surplus of £1.7 billion in 2008 and shares the concern of the Royal College of Midwives that despite the Government providing additional funding to improve maternity care services, this funding is not being consistently passed on to local heads of midwifery in England.

Therefore this council requests the Chief Executive to:

- Write to the PCT urging them to act on the other findings of the survey with regard to midwife provision and post-natal counselling services;
- Write to the Health Secretary, Andy Burnham requesting that he instructs all NHS providers to ensure that the additional funding to improve maternity care services is passed on in full to local heads of midwifery in England”

71.16 The motion was carried.

The meeting concluded at 9.15pm

Signed

Chairman

Dated this

day of

2010